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Tb' meeting WI8 gllled to order It 3.10 p,m.

AGENDA ITEM 1451 REPORT OF THE INTERNATIONAL LAW COMMISSION ON THE WORK OF ITS
FORTY-FIRST ~SSSION (gontinued) (A/44/10, A/44/475, A/44/409 Ind Corr.1 and 2)

AGENDA ITEM 1421 DRAFT CODE or CRIMES AGAINST THE PEACB AND SECURITY or MANKIND
(gontinued) (A/44/4651 A/44/73-S/20381, A/44/75-S/20388, A/44/77-S/20389,
A/44/l23-S/20460)

1. Mr, COHDORELLI (Italy) said thlt his delegation's major concern with regard to
the topic of jurisdictional immunities of StateR and their prope~ty in chapter VI
of the Commission's r6port (A/44/10) was that the draft articles should be balanced
and reasonably reflect, by means of jUdicious compromises, the main trends of State
practice without, however, trying to halt that constantly developing practice.
There seemed to be some ground for concern as to the effectiveness of the final
result which the Commission hoped to reach. Without wishing to reopon the main
general debate on the relative merits of absolute immunity and restrictive
immunity - to which Italy was deeply attached and which it had been one of the very
first States to proclaim in its jurisprudence - it might be useful to e.plain why
the draft articles were creating 10 much confusion among the many States which had
adopted approaches similar to those of Italy and in spite of the considerable
effort made to identify a whole series of "limitations" - a term which, in Italy's
opinion, was preferable to the word "e.ception" - to the principles of immunity
set forth in draft articles 6 and 21. Furthermore, the supporters of absolute
immunity declared themselves to be just 8S strongly dissatisfied with the general
approach adopted which, in their opinion, was too favourable to the argument that
immunity was restrictive owing to the wide range of e.ceptions retained.

2. The very wording of draft article 6 indisputably implied, for every State
agreeing to subscribe thereto, allegiance to the argument that immunity was the
rule Bnd the cases of State submission to internal jurisdictions constituted
e.ceptions, to be interpreted, therefore, in a restrictive manner. That was
clearly contrary to the i4ea in the mind of thOle who, like Italy, considered the
immunity rule to be applicable only to a certain type of State activities, namely,
those whereby their sovereign power was e.pressed, whereas the rule of submission
to jurisdiction governed all activities which States decided to carry out. The
diffiCUlty could certaiDly be avoided by referriDg to the phrase "relevant rules of
general international law", bracketed in article 6, and should, in his view, be
retained. Nevertheless, the supporters of broad immunity objected to that solution
fot reaSODS which, in their opinioD, were uDderstandable. The solution of the
Special Rapporteur, who thought that he could recoDcile the differences by means of
aD article 6~ con~erning an optional doclaration OD additional eKceptions to
State immunity, was diffic~lt for his delegation to accept. In a cas~ between a
State wishing to apply aD additional e.ception and a State opposed thereto, it was
the latter which - under the proposed regime - would win and could impose its
solution on the other State in their reciprocal relatioDs. In a nutshell, it would
be prefer~~le by far for all States whose practices deviated, however slightly,
from the solutions retained in the draft not to undertake to abide by the
~rincip1es laid down in the draft.
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3. There were similar points of more importance which must be addressed regarding
immunity in respect of the measures of constraint referred to in draft
articles 21 et seg. Those articles might make it practically impossible to execute
in one State jUdicial decisions rendered against another State, except where the
other State previously or subsequently agreed thereto. In those circumstances what
good would it do to allow jUdicial decisions against a State to be rendered, if
their execution could not be in any way guaranteed? It would at least be necessary
to lay down, for States, the international obligation to respect internal judicial
decisions unfavourable to theml that would make it possible for one State to
entertain international proceedings against another State alleging the latter
State's responsibility for a wrongful act.

4. In the absence of such an obligation, it must be stated that the proposed
articles were unacceptable in so far as they provided that execution could be
applied exclusively to State property that was successfully demonstrated to be
"specifically in use or intended for use by the State for commercial purposes"
[art. 21 (a)]1 for the party concerned that would be a real Rrobatio diAbolical On
the other hand, that provision could be anceptable if the burden of proof
concerning the non-commercial purpose of the property in question laid entirely
with the State.

5. In that context the deletions proposed by the Special Rapporteur and specified
in paragraph 573 of thQ Commission's report seemed reasonable and justified.
Moreover, the excessively detailed list of categories of property automatically
excluded from measures of constraint, which appeared in draft article 23, added
still further to the misgivings of his delegati~n, particularly with regard to
subparagraph (c) and to the fact that the non-official purpose of the property
specified in sUbparagl'aph (e) also seemed virtually impossible to establish in the
face of simple denials by the State concerned.

6. H1s delegation was convinced that for the draft to be acceptable the
Commission must continue to seek the largest possible consensus with a view to
determining the principles of limitations (exceptions) that might win general
approval. But, once that was done, the Commissiun should consider the situat10n
where a group of States might decide to retain or establish additional limitations
to State immunities. It would then be necessary to lay down the rules of
reciprocity clearly, especially in the relations of States of a given group with
other States whos~ approach was different, and that should be done by means of a
provision very much more developed and elaborated than the text in article 28.
That was the only reasonable way of making the draft flexible enough to be widely
accepted. That same draft would be rejec~ed by States if it persistently sought to
force very divergent and firmly established international practices into an
impossible mould, thereby halting current developments. It would be more
productive to offer States firm guidelines in the matter, by clearly emphasizing
what the juridical consequences arising from its own practice would be where that
practice departed from the prescribed model.
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7. The abovo-mentioned suC)C)estion seemed all the more justified, because the
practices of States in favour of restrictive immunity had not so far led to real
international disputes. It was therefore hard to see what interest or advantaC)e
States practising restrictive immunity could have in sacrificinC) their concept,
even partly, by assuming international commitments heading too riq1d1y in e
different direction.

8. Italy was also very sensitive to the fact that granting States excessively
broad jurisdictional immunities implied, for the forum State, a correspondinq
sacrifice of the right of each to have its case equitably heard by a judqe in order
to arrive at a determination of its riqhts and obligations. In other words, there
was a need to strike a proper balance between the requirements of sovereiqnty and
th~se of individuals, while bearinq in mind that, for the latter, it was the riqht
of access to justice - one of the fundamental human rights - that was at stake.

9. As to the draft articles themselves, his delegation found ~.t quite puzzlinq
that the public governmental purpose was taken into account in definlnq the
commercial character of a contract in article 2, in a spirit of compromise,
however, his delegation miqht be able to accept the proposal made by the Special
Rapporteur in paragraph 441 of the report. The idea of incorporating the wording
proposed in paragraph 430 of the report in the definition of the term "State" was
quite attractive. The new wordinC) which had been propo~ed for artiCle 9 also
Reemed deft and should be retained. In contrast, paraqraph 4 of article 10,
suqgested by the Special Rapporteur, gave rise to some reservations in that the
jurisdictional immunity invoked by a State against a counter-claim which Bouqht
relief in excess of that sought in the principal claim would have the unfair effect
of preventing a judqe from hearing the counter-claim even to dismiss the principal
claim.

10. As for artiCle 12 and SUbsequent articles, his delegation reserved the right
to examine them more thoroughly once the Cummission had completed its second
reading of them. Nevertheless, he could say with regard to article 13 that,
althouqh his delegation fully accepted thft Special Rapporteur's suqqestion to
delete the ~eference to the requirement that the author of the act which had caused
the damage in the territory of the forum State must be present, it could not
endorse the proposal contained in paraqraph 518 of the reportl international
responsibility could not be invoked alone in relation to the narrow topic covered
by article 13. In other words, the rules pertaining to internationally wrongful
acts and responsibility had a far broader role to play, particularly as the
jurisdictional immunity of States could be invoked in cases involvinq a miscarriage
of justice or other violation of the rules pertainin~ to human rights or the
treatment of foreigners. Finally, in answer to the question which the Commi~sion

had put to the General Assembly, his delegation believed it would currently be
premature to take up the question of the settlement of disputes involving immunity.

11. With regard to chapter VII, on the law of the non-navigational uses of
international watercourses, his delegation found the topic which the Commission had
considered - water-related hazards, harmful conditions and other adverse effects -
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highly interesting from a legal and practical standpoint. Draf~ articles 22
and 23, proposed by the Special Rapporteur, reflectea ~ositive international law
and offered an appropriate response to dangerous and emergency situations. The
drafting of those articles represented an important contribution from the
Commission to the International Decade for Natural Disaster Reduction, which the
United Nations had procl~imed for the 1990s.

12. In draft article 22, the phrase "co-operation on an equitable basis" should be
explained in greater detail. The indications given by the Special Rapporteur,
especially the notion of the duty of the injured State to provide appropriate
compensation for protective measures taken by another State, were very interesting
and ought to be included in the actual text of the article.

13. Finally, with regard to draft article 23, he noted with satisfaction that the
obligation of any watercourse State to provide notification of water-related
dangers or emergency situations applied not only to other watercourse States but to
other potentially affected States as well, He welcomed the accommodation of the
interosts of that group of States, something his delegation had recommended in the
case of other articles. Another interesting and positive development was the fact
that paragraphs 3 and 4, though dealing with a non-maritime topic, had been based
on wording contained in article 199 of the United Nations Convention on the Law of
the Sea, thereby reflecting that Convention's influonce - at least in so far as
environmental law was concerned - on the development of customary law.

14, Mr. pJIJUA (Cameroon), referring to chapter VI of the Commi~slon's report,
said that, generally speaking, his delegation approved of the Commission's approach
to the topicl nevertheless, in reading the draft articles, his delegation had noted
that the Commission hod not always taken account of the relevant practice and
legislation of all States. It was true that, as the Spe~ial Rapporteur had pointed
out, any jurisprudential analysis of State immunity was faced with the difficulty
of obtaining pertinent judicial or legislative material from States, yet it must be
borne in mind that the topic was an extremely complex one and that many States were
currently submitting written comments to the Commission, Which must refrain from
concluding its work on the topic prematurely.

15, The Convention which would be elaborated on the baiis of the draft articles
must enjoy wide support from the international community. To that end, the draft
articles should be improved so as to take into account the practice of States with
different political, socio-economic and legal systems or at different stages of
development. The Commission should not draft a texl that would leave some States
unnecessarily exposed to foreign jurisdiction, a situation which might impede their
economic development.

16. His delegation had expressed reservations to paragraph 2 of the former wording
of draft article 3 because it was not sure whether the conditions specified there
~or determining whether a contract for the sale or purchase of goods or services
was a commercial contract were cumulative or whether only one of them had to be
met. The Special Rapporteur's recommendation to consolidate articles 2 and 3 under
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the title "Use of terms" solved the problem t.,j his dele9ation's satisfaction.
However, para9raph 3 of the Dew article 2 which the Special Rapporteur had proposed
in para9raph 441 of the report should ba imprQved in order to settle the question
of the criteria to be applied in determining the commercial character of a contract.

17. His delegation agreed with the Special Rapporteur that the main problem with
draft article 6, lay in deciding wh~ther the phrase "and the relevant rules of
general international law" should be retained or deleted, however, it could not
support the Special Rapporteur's proposal to add a new article - 6 hla - containing
an optional declaration on exceptions to State immunity. Such an addition would
not solve the problem, for the reas~ns set out in paragraph 461 of the ~eportl the
phrase "and the relevant rules of general international law" should therefore be
retained, unless the Draftin9 Committee found a generally acceptable compromise
formula.

18. The text of draft article 19 was deficient in that it said almost nothing
specific about the court before which a State party to an arbitration agreement
with a foreign person forfeited the ri9ht to invoke immunity from jurisdiction. As
a general rule and in practice, an arbitration agreement designated the competent
court or provided readily identifiable information about it, such as its location
or nationality. Under those circ\~stances, it would be desirable to word
article 19 in such ~ way that the State party to an arbitration agreement retained
the ri9ht to invoke its immunity before the court of a State not affected or not
appointed by the agreement in question, unless the agreement specifically provided
for that.

19. Concerning chapter VII of the Commission's report, his dele9ation endorsed the
thrust of draft articles 22 and 23 proposed by the Special Rapporleur. In
article 22, the phrase "on an equitable basis" ought to be retained, it would not
be desirable to replace it with the phrase "in accordance with the provisions of
the present Convention", as some members ot the Commission had suggested, a8 ~he

Special Rapporteur had emphasized, the idea behind the original wording was that
all relevant factors should be taken into account in determining the respective
"contributions" of each watercourse State to the prevention or miti9ation of
water-related hazards and dangers. In addition, paragraph 1 of that article should
be modified and broadened so that it covered different types of watercourses as
well as the needs of States at different levels of development.

20. With regard to article 23, which contained some prOVisions on watercourse
pollution, his delegation believod that all the provisions relating to pollution
should be brought together in a single section of the draft articles, the
Commission could consider doing that in the course of i~s second reading. There
was also the problem that paragraph 3 of article 23 did not make it clear whether
States not parties to the draft articlos were bound by the obligations of
co-operation incumbent upon States in the area affected by a water-related danger.
or emergeucy situation.
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Digitized by Dag Hammarskjöld Library



A/C.6/44/SR.~5

English
Page 7

(Mr. Djiena, CamerQon)

21. Furthermore, the question of outside assistance in case cf a disaster was
important and should be given more thought by the Commission. The draft articles
could define the modalities of such assistance without making it binding on States,
and could provide for machinery for joint action by States parties to deal with
common problems. In that regard, the experience of the kind of joint commissions
that existed, for example, in Africa, could prove useful.

22. The development of emergency plans and their implementation presupposed a
certain degree of concerted action and co-operation among the watercourse States
and other potentially affected States. Accordingly, paragraph 4 of article 23
could not be applied unless some quasi-permanent consultation machinery had been
set up. The emphasis should therefore be on the obligation to co-operate in case
of danqers and emergency situations.

23. Mr. STEPAHQV (Ukrainian Soviet Socialist Republic) joined in paying tribute to
the Special Rapporteur for his work on the topic of international liability for
injurious consequences arising out of acts not prohibited by international law.
The revisions he had made and the new articles he had proposed showed his desire to
move ahead with his work. However, no progress woula be made in elaborating
specific articles without agreement on the principles underlying the topic, and the
Commission's report showed that such agreement did not yet exist, thus accounting
for the difficulties encountered by the Special Rapporteur. His task and that of
the Commission would be greatly facilitated if the key concepts were perfectly
clear.

24. In resolution 32/151, the General Assembly had invited the Commission to work
on international liability for the consequences arising out of the acts in
question, namely, the harm caused, and not on responsibility for the acts
themselves. The draft articles should contain a provision stipulating that
reparation should be made on the basis of special international agreements.
Indeed, there already existed specific international rules adopted by the
International Maritime Organization (IMP), the International Civil Aviation
Organization (IeAO) and other international agencies. Ideally, of course, such
rules should be drawn up for all activities likely to cause transboundary harm, and
common sense dictated that a single text should apply to the manifol~ processes at
wOl'k.

25. Unfortunately, the work done had been purely on a legal plane without specific
reference to the status of contemporary science and technology. For instance,
draft article 1 referred to activities whose physical consequences caused
transboundary harm, when such harm could just as easily result from chemical,
biological or other consequences. Elsewhere, article 2 spoke of "appreciable
risk", one that might be identified \.:~;·""gh a simple examination of the activity
and the substances involved. The meaning of "simple examination" should be
defined. It obviously included the use of special apparatus and instruments.
Moreover, the "simple examination" could mean different things depending on the
level of a country's development. It was evident that if the int~ntion was to
draft provisions that took into acr-ount the current state of knowledge, ~pecialists

who were not jurists must be called in.
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26. The concept of "appreciable harm" also called for conunent. The Special
Rapporteur had used the term lfappreciable lf in relation to both harm and risk,
recognizing that the terms "substantial", "considerable" or "significant" might be
preferable. His delegation thought that the concept of lfappreciable harm lf and
"appreciable risk" were not clear and it would prefer the use of the adjective
"substantial".

27. As to the concept of "risklf , in philosophy it represented only a possibility
that had not yet materialized. That was why the State undertaking an activity
involving risk could be considered bound only to prevent a potential substantial
harm from occurring. What was at issue, then, was an internal, unilateral
obligation, which became an obligation to co-operate with other States only when
the State in question believed that individually it was not in a position to
prevent a fault that might cause harm or, in the case of activities with injurious
consequences, that it could not keep such consequences under the authorized
threshold of substantial harm. The approach proposed must satisfy the interests of
the States particularly concerned about causing transboundary harm, without
imposing an excessive burden on those conducting pioneering activities that were
import~nt for all mankind.

28. The Special Rapporteur had introduced ~ew elements, especially in the
formulation of draft article 7 on co-operation, which referr~d to the assistance of
international organizations. The terminology used raised certain questionsl for
instance, although the terms "State of origin" and "affected State tl were clearly
defined in article 2, that was not the case of "States lf in article 7. From the
legal standpoint, it was not clear which States were meant. Also, article 7 made a
distinction between whether the harm was caused lfby an accide~lt" or not. If it
was, the affected State was obligated to co-operate, if possible, with the State of
origin, but the obligation of the State of origin was not clearly defined. The
Commission should make the formulation more specific in view of the fact that the
General Assembly had invited it to work on international liability for injurious
consequences arising out of acts not prohibited by international law. As the
Special Rdpporteur had indicated, the co-operation referred to in article 7 must
not be used as a way of Obtaining a political advantage or bringing pressure to
bear in the settlement of a dispute. That idea could be stated explicitly in
article 7.

29. The revised articles 10 to 17 submitted by the Special Rapporteur seemed at
first sight to be procedural. However, they touched on certain major questions of
substance. For example, it was not clear how they were related to the provisions
of article 7. One could ask what criteria had been used to ~stablish the time
period of six months within which to study and evaluate the potential effects of a
planned activity. Article 16 should, in addition, be more realistically
formulated. If there was a notable difference in the levels of developmQnt of the
notifying State and the notified State, the phrase "with a view to e~tablishinq the
fact with certainty" was meaningless I the notified State might n~t be in a
position to establish a fact with certainty if it hed no access to new data and
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techniques. The Commiss~on should also give thoug'ht to that problem in order to
avoid havinq the doubts o~ a notified State act aB a brake on the development of
pioneerinq activities or impede scientific ~nd technical progress.

30. Mr. VILLAGRAN KRAMER (Guatemala) said, with regard to international liability
for injurious consequences arising out of acts not prohibited by international law,
that it was important to draft articles that would reflect denominators common to
all States. It was obvious in advance that the drafting' of a text coverinq leg'al
or other procedures for the settlement of disputes would by its very ne,ture require
a viqorous effort to find solutions takinq account of the leqitimate h.terest of
States. His deleqation believed that the Commission should not focus ~n procedural
rules, because it had not been qiven a mandate to formulate a neqotlating text in
that particular area.

31. With regard to the question of jurisdictionel immunities of States and their
property, h~ said that the notion of immunity ~id not have an unlimited basis or
scope, while recognizing' that it was still the most important rule, even if there
could be exceptions to itJ &uch exceptions constituted an area which the Commission
could help to define, with, of course, much caution and good sense. None the less,
the nature of the contract WBS an insufficient criterion, becuuse it limited the
courts' freedom of action and did not allow States to explain, when they wished to
do so, Why they could not execute the contract. In any case, those were questions
which should be examined more closely by the Sp~cial Rapporteur. Moreover, the
legitimate interests of States in contractual matters could not be separat~d from
their fundamental interests. The criteria in thht area wer9 gradually becoming
clearer. Thus, the industrialized countries were right to emphasize what in their
view constituted the ideal model of economic, financial and commercial relations
between highly developed countries, but his deleqation's point of view, which was
that of a developing' country, did not coincide with theirs, for one basic and
simple reason I the developed and developing countries were not on an equal footing
so far as contracts were concerned. It was not advisable to move towards legal
confrontationJ the Commission would surely realize that, in all contractual
relations between large and small countries, one side was strong and the other was
weak, as was obvious in international trade and finance. A large number of
developing countries were in difficult financial circumstances, and it was
important to them that loan contracts concluded with multilateral financial
institutions should be distinguished from contracts with private banks.

32. On the SUbject of commercial contracts relating to financial relations,
specifically the external debt, two major points should be made. First, the choic~

of a contractual law implied the acceptance of that law for the purposes of
interpreting' the contract, but did not imply the acceptance of the forum. Hence,
if the contract stipulated only the choice of the law, that did not imply the
acceptance of the forum. Secondly, the acceptance of the forum must be explicit,
but a State which accepted the forum did not thereby agree to waive the
jurisdictional immunity of State property. In the case of State enterprises, it
was clear that a contractual relationship existed under which the jurisdi.ction of
the court was accepted together with the legal consequences which it entailed.
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However, that did net mean that State property could serve as collateral or be
subject to attachment. The exceptions being considered by the Commission should
include those stipUlations.

3~. It was frequently observed that the current system made it difficult to
determine whether there had been a substantial change in circumstances since the
signing of the contract, which would make it possible to invoke the theory of lack
of foresight. Moreover, the possibility for the debtor State to invoke the
situation of loss of property was not provided for. In that regard, it was
conceivable that a State might be able to go to the forum of a developed country in
order to benefit from the rules established by that country for its enterprises
concerning the loss of property and agreements moderating the payment terms in
favour of the debtor.

34. He pointed ont that new techniques, such as computerized banking transactions,
were being used to an ever greater extent in international trade, and that tIle
Commission's work should take into account those new phenomena and the new
situations which they created, particularly in the developing countries, which were
not yet sufficiently equipped in that regard.

35. Mr. BEN ABDALLAH (Tunisia) said that his delegation fully endorsed the goals
which the Commission intended to attain by the end of its current term of office,
as stated in paragraph 733 of the report (A/44/l0). However, he drew attention to
the need for a genuine long-term programme of ~ork for the Commission, particularly
in view of the new topics which might be included in the future programme, He was
looking forward to the suggestions of the Working Group established for that
purpose. He also emphasized the importance which his delegation attached to the
regular holding of the International Law Seminar, in view of its positive effects
on the training of young prcfessionals from the developing countries, and expressed
his gratitude to the countries which took part in the financing of the Seminar.
~oreover, owing to the importance of the interaction between the Committee and the
Commission, it would be desirable for the Commission's report to be distributed
within a reasonable time before the opening of the General Assembly's session;
given the volume of work required for preparing the report, a slight adjustment in
the dates of the Commission's session might remedy the situation.

36. With regard to the status of the diplomatic courier and the diplomatic bag not
accompanied by diplomatic courier, his delegation welcomed the adoption by the
Commission on second reading of the draft articles and the two draft Optional
Protocols. The main purpose of the draft, which was to establish a coherent and
uniform regime, had made necessary a comprehensive approach in which the practical
and functional aspects of communications between States had been taken into
account, The draft articles, which thus emerged as the result of a difficult
compromise, had largely succeeded in establishing a proper balance between the
rights and duties of the sending State, the receiving State and the transit State,
based on the four conventions governing the status of all kinds of couriers and
bags, and taking into account the developments in the means of communication and
State practice over many years.
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37. While not questioning the usefulness of the draft articles from the practical
standpoint, his delegation none the less believed that existing conventions
contained all the international rules necessary to govern the status of all kinds
of diplomatic couriers. As the Special Rapporteur had noted, there was an identity
of treatment between diplomatic couriers and consular couriers. The same did not
apply to the regime governing bags. which provided for differences of treatment
according to the type of bag, particularly with regard to the question of
inviolability. Accordingly, it would have been pref~rable for the draft articles
to concentrate on the question of unaccompanied bags. in order to co-ordinate
various regimes and thus provide a better legal basis for all aspects relating to
the routing of bags. However, he had no objection in principle to the approach
adopted, which made acceptance of the new instrument easier since it embodied
recognized and confirmed principles and practices.

38. On the other hand, the relationship between the draft articles and other
instruments remained to be defined, and draft article 32 offered a flexible formula
to the extent that it stipulated that the draft articles were intended to
supplement the cOdification conventions. That was another case of a difficult
compromise which did not settle all the problems that might arise as to the
applicability of certain provisions. particularly with regard to bags. Mindful of
those difficulties. the Commission proposed to refer. if necessary, to the rules of
the Vienna Convention on the Law of Treaties of 1969 regarding the application of
successive treaties relative to the same subject-matter. That solution gave each
State sufficient leeway for making an assessment. but the draft articles would
benefit from redrafting in a way that would give the new instrument a truly
universal character.

39. The question of the diplomatic bag was of particular importance. While the
principle of the inviolability of the bag was fundamental. some countries had
rightly raised the question of abuse; nevertheless. the abuses recorded should not
justify calling that essential principle in communications between States into
question. His delegation. which had expressed reservations about the possibility
of examining the bag directly or through electronic or other technical devices. was
satisfied with the text of draft article 28. which endorsed the rule of the
inviolability of the bag without opposing external examination of the bag and its
marks. commonly admitted hy all States. Lastly, the adoption of a convention on
the matter should take p~ace in optimum conditions likely to promote the
large-scale accession of States; his delegation therefore supported the
Commission's recommendation concerning the holding of a conference of
plenipotentiaries to consider the draft articles with a ~iew to concluding a
convention.

40. The pragmatic approach adopted by the Commission in exam~n~ng the question of
the jurisdictional irnrnunities of States and their property had made it possible to
circumvent in some way a doctrinal debate on the general principle of State
immunity, and. in that connection, his delegation recalled its position of
principle, namely, that the jurisdictional immunity of States and their property
was a universally recognized principle of international law that was based on the
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sovereign e~uallty of States. That principle admitted of exceptions, taking into
account the reality of trade and changes lD economic systems and national
legislation, but such exceptions should be explicitly defined in order not to
affect the principle of immunity itself. Account should be taken of tne specific
characteristics of developing countries wh~r. the public sector continued to play ft

predominant role, particularly in the strategic areas of energy, mining and
international transport. The functional approach consisting in the imposition of
several restrictions on the prinoiple of the immunity of States and thei~ property
might hamper the eaonomic development of those countries and give rise to an
endless dispute concerning trade and its relevant contracts.

41. Suvdral attempts had been made to strike a balance between the different
points of view. He thought that a solution had been found to resolve the
difficulties inherent in the distinction between jyro im;erii acts and
±YEO QOltionis acts through the UBe of criteria concerning the nature and purpose
of the act in question. His delegation shared the view of the Special Rapporteur,
who considered that the differentiation between thOle two types of acts should be
made on an objective legal basis, in other words, by a precise delimitation of acts
not covered by State immunity. It considered that those different views could bo
reconciled, for example under draft articles 11 and 11 b1a which provided for a
judicious compromise with regard to commercial contracts and the concept of
segregated State property, a concept which s.emed quite important and deserved to
be studied in detail. In fact, its use oerve~ to limit abusive recourse to
judicial proceedings brought against the State on the sUbjeot of commercial
contracts concludod by its pUblic enterprises.

42. Draft article 6, which set forth the very principle of State immunity, did not
yet seem to enjoy goneral support. Draft article 6 ~ was based on the
praiseworthy desire of the Special Rapporteur to reach a compromise acceptable to
the advocates of the restrictive immunity doctrine and to those who supported broad
immunity for the State. Draft article 6 could be reworded to take account of the
different opinions and the suggestion in paragraph 456 of the rep~rt nlight help to
overcome the ~ifferences. Indeed, the explicit reference to the rules of general
international law for goods not expressly governed by the draft convontion was
likely to give rise to reservations on the part of States which did not favour the
deletion of t.he words "and the relevant rules of general international law" in
brackets at the 0r1d of draft article 6. It therefore seemed appropriate to delete
draft article 6 ~li, which wandered from the very SUbject of the draft articles and
might be a source of legal and practical complications because of the system of
declaration regarding additlonal exceptions which each State would wish to make in
addition to those provided for in draft articles 11 to 19.

43. MLL-UP-RI~ (Bangladesh) said that his delegation attached considerable
importance to the question of the law of the non-navigational uses of international
watercourses. because his country was critically dependent on water resources for
the development of its economy. He therefore regretted in partiCUlar the fact that
an unduly high number of changes of Special Rapporteurs on the question had caused
some delay in the Commission's work on the topic. He stress9d his delegation'S
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conoorn ovar that 108D of momentum, but had the impressinn that a seDse of urgency
provailod concerning the r-opic.

44. Phyaical interdependenoe of riparian States in tho use of an international
watercour8e was beyond ~uestion. However, out of some 200 international river
basins, only one third were qoverned by agreements among ri~arian States. In the
case of the others, problems concerning the sharing of water :resources remained a
constant source of tension and even of serious conflicts. Therefore, the
elaboration of a sot of legal principles on the question could only contribute to
the p~esorvation and promotion of harmonious relations among riparian States. The
Commission had recogniaed such a need and a consensus had been reached on the
necessity of codifying those principles into a framework convention.

45. The draft articles proposed by the various Special Rapport9urs on the question
provided a legal basis for international co-operation which alone would make
possible the rational and equitable exploitation of their resources, including
fresh water, the shortage of which would ,oon be felt. Rati ual management of
those resources wao of increasing significance at the world level.

46. His delegation attached particular' importance to the definition of
"international watercourse" (draft article 1). The first essential was to
recognize the unity of a watercourse, in terms of the interdependence of its
component part&. Its water resourcos should by definition constitute the total
quantity of water that flowed into and through it. The definition of a watercourse
d~rived essentially from the unity of the hy~rologic81 cycle, a fact confirmed by
th" study of any hydrographic map.

47. Apart from its geographical and hydrological reality, the national character
of a watercourse should be determined by the fact that it crossed several States,
and not merely by the use of its water. His dele9ation could not accept the notio~

of relativity in defining the intornational charactor of a watercourse. That
concept was not legally valid because it lacked precision, it was prejUdicial to
the interests of downstream riparian States, given the technical feasibility of
controlling the flow of water and, lastly, it wrongly assumed that it was possibl&
for one State to use part of the waters w!thout affacting use by another State. It
would therefore be logical to consider an international watercourse as a shared
resource subject to oquitable distribution.

48. His dolega".ion was also concerned about the ennmeration of "factors relevant
tc equitable and reasonable utilization" (draft article 7), That enumeration
should take into account factors such a~ geographical features, climate and
environment, demography and the economic condition of the hinterland States, in
order to co-ordinate the needs of all parties with the overall availability of
water resources.

49, The logical consequence of the principle of equitable sharing would be to
prohibit not only the uses that might cause "appreciable harm" to the rights or
interests of another riparian State, but also those that might have adverse effects
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on another riparian State. The notion of "appreciable harm" had been cdticizec1 as
being too vague. To meet that criticism, en enumeration of the factors d6termining
appreciable harm and the adverse effects on riparian States must be part of any
~greement OD the uses of international watercourses. The siting of works on
watercourses would be an extremely important factor, because, in general, the lower
down the site, the more serious the effects were likely to be, particularly in
densely populated delta flord-plains, such as those in Bangladesh. In that
context, the Commission should explore the possibility of establishing an
international flood-related relief agency along the lines of the International
Committee of the Red CroBs or the International Red Crascen~.

50. With rogard to the question whether the draft phoul,d include rules on the
breach of obligations of watercourse States (A/44/10, para. 651), the omission of
such an important. mattdr would create a legal vacuum, and the Speclal Rapporteur
should therefore reconsider his proposal.

51. In draft. article 22, paragraph 1, the phrase "on au equitable basis", which
lacked a clear legal definition, might lead to controversies. The Con~ission might
consider establishing machinery through which disputes ~n the interpretati~n of
that phrase could be settled. The words "structural aneS non··structural" .in draft
article 22, paragraph 2 (b), should be replaced by a clearer formulation.

52. As to draft article 23, ~t would be advisable to harmoni~e, in paragraphs 1
and 3, the words "intergovernmental orqanhationn" and "international
organizations". The scope of paragraph 2 could also be broaden~d by replacing the
phrase "other watercourse States" by "other potential1y affected States ".

53. Draft article 2~ proposoeS that a watercourse State should "without delay and
by the most expeditious means available n~tify" other potentially affeeted States.
But not all States had remote-sensing capabilities to detect water-related dangern
or hazards in advance. For th,t reason, it was desirable in the long run to
consider establishing an international agency endoweeS with the necesB~ry

remote-sensing capability or which would act as the channel for sharing and
transffiitting data to all potentially affe~ted States.

54. With regard to other issues being considered by the Commission, the topic of
State responsibility should be qiven priority. As to the question of
jurisdictional immunities of States and their propert.y, economic and commercial
functionB were no less important than the sovereign functions of the State. and
jurisdictional immunity should be awarded on the basis of the purposa of the
contract rather than ita nature (A/44/10, para. 434).

55. The draft articles on the status of the diplomatic courier were coherent Bnd
reflected a qood balance between the interests of the sending, the receiving aneS
the transit States. His delegation also supported the Commission'~ recommendation
that an international couference should be convened to adopt the draft articles in
the form of an international convention. Lastly, it was to be hoped that at itp
next session the Commission wouleS be able to resume conside~ation of the important
question of relations between States and international organizations.

/ , ..
Digitized by Dag Hammarskjöld Library



A/C.6/44/SR.35
English
Page 15

56. Mrs. GQkAN (Israel), referring to the question of the status of the diplomatic
caurier and the diplomatic bag not accompanied by diplomatic courier, said that her
deleg~tion favoured the changGs aQd p~inciples emQodie4 in the draft artic~es, in
particular the principle that the draft should be confined to couriers and bags
sent by States to their diplomatic missions, consular posta or delegations to
international organizaticns of a universal character within the meaning of the
Vienna Convention of 1975. It a180 approved the idea of adopting separate optional
protocols with regard to the regime of the courier and bags employed for official
communications with special missions or international organizations, because many
States were not parties to the 1969 Convention on Special Missions and the 1975
Vi~nna Convention on the Representation of States in their Relations with
International Organizations of a Universal Character. Her delegation also approved
the idea of placing the status of the~ courier on the same footing as that of
the diplomatic courier.

57. With regard to the inviolability of the diplomatic and consular bag, her
delegation W8S in favour of the regime established by the Vienna Conventions on
Diplomatic and Consular Relations of 1961 and 1963 and reflected in draft
article 28. She hop~d that measures to prevent abuse of the diplomatic bag, would
be fully consistent with the principle of the inviolability of the bag. Concerning
the new elements considered for introduction into the draft articles, in
particUlar, the inviolability of the temporary accommodation of the diplomatic
courier and his immunity from jurisdiction (draft articles 17 and 18), which were
not covered by the fou~ conventions in question or by customary international law,
a thorough study of the proposals as to their implications at the national level
would be necessary before Israel could state its position. With regard to the
propoDal by the Commission to convene an international diplomatic conference,
further stUdy was needed on the subject before such a conference was convened.

58. With regard to the draft Code of crimes against the peace and security of
mankind, her delegation noted that the phrase "crimes against humanity", which was
new in intern.tional law, had been invented in 1954 to designate the most barbarous
international crilnes and the most revolting international behaviour. The phrase
"crimes against humanity" had been triviaUzed over the years, and it was currently
used in international forums to stigmatize the behaviour of • political oppone~t.

The Sixth Committee should not make that mistake. It must differentiate between
international crimes and crimes against humanity. An action might be considered an
international crime, might be condemned in international forums and might be banned
by international treaties without being a crime against humanity. Her delegation
did not see the need to divide the crimes against the peace and security of mankind
to bo inclUded in the draft Code into the categories of crimes against the peace,
war. crimes and crimes against humanity. If, however, that distinction was
maintained, the expression "crimes against humanity" should only be used for the
rnost heinous of international crime, namely genocide.

59, As to tb~ definition of war crimes, her delegation supported the second
alternative of d~aft article 13 (A/44/20, note 72, p. 142) proposed by the Special
Rapporteur in his sevanth report. Lastly, any attempt to draw up a list of acts
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constituting war crimes, whether exhaustive or simply iDdicative, would be
counterproductive aDd might hamper the development of iDternatioDal law in that
field.

60. With reqard to internatioDal liability for injurious consequences arising out
of acts Dot prohibited by interDatioDal law, b~r delegatioD recognized the Deed for
a general legal regime to regulate Buch activities nnd to serve States as guiding
principles for concluding agreements on such activi \.es. It was, however, 8

subject which required much prudence, because, in el borating such rules, the
Commission was pioneering a new field in internationbl law. Indeed, there were
almost no ru~es in conve~tlonal or judicial international law that could provide a
clear picture of wha~ State liability actually entailed. The delegations
participatiDg in the second session of the Working Group on Liability for Nuclear
Damage conveDed by IABA in Vienna the previous week had found that it was difficult
to specify what form that liability should take. The complexity of the subject
therefore dictmted a cautious approach.

61. With regard to the question of jurisdictional immunities of States and
property, her delegation agreed with the position taken by the Special Rapporteur
in his preliminary report (A/CN.4/415), and shared by the International Law
Commissi~n, that the Commission should concentrate its discussion on individual
articles in order to arrive at a consensus as to the kind of activities which
should not enjoy immunity from the jurisdiction of another State (A/44/10,
para. 406). It also approved the idea of combining draft articles 2 and 3 into a
single article entitled "Use of terms". She considered, a1sc, that in determining
whether a contract was commercial, the criterion should be primarily its "nature"
and that of its "purpose" should be applicable only in specified cases (A/44/10,
para. 435).

62. With regard to draft article 4, entitled "Privileges and immunities not
affected by the present articles", her delegation favoured th~ addition of the
words "under international law", which showed clearly that the privileges and
immunities referred to those conferred on a State by international law.

63. With regard to draft article 6, if the expression "end the relevant rules of
general international law" were deleted, her delegation would be ready to consider
favourably any other wording which would promote the future development of
internatlonal law on the subject. Concerning draft article 6 hla, her delegation
did not favour the adoption of the prpoosed procedure. On the other hand, it
agreed to the principles embodied in the modified draft articles 7 to 9, but
considered that draft article 10.4 was unnecessary as the issue should be left to
the determination of the competent court.

64. Mr. GARRO (Peru) said that, with regard to the status of the diplomatic
courier and the diplomatic bag not accompanied by diplomatic courier, his
delegation approved the goal of the ILC, which was to establish a coherent and, as
much as possible, uniform regime applicable to all kinds of courierR and bags and
based on the Vienna Conventions on Diplomatic Relations, on Consular Relations, on
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the Representation of States in their Relations with International Organizations of
a Universal Character, and on the Convention on Special Missions. It also approved
of the approach of basing the legal protection e.tended ta the courier and the bag
on p~actical need~. With regard to the form of the future legal instrument, the
solution adopted, which was to work out two optional protocols dBaling resgectively
with the status of couriers and bags of special missions and that of couriers and
bags of international organizations of a universal character, might be of practic~l

value at the current stage of negotiations on those questions. The draft article
adopted on the second reading was satisfactory on the whole. Given the remaining
differences of view on some points, it would, however, still be necessary to strike
a balance between the various positions, and it would therefore be very useful to
convene an international conference of plenipotentiaries as the ILC had recommended.

65. With regard to the draft Code of crimes against the peace and security of
mankind - the prepar~tion of which shou'd be completod quickly - his delegation
appreciated the efforts being made to rethink the question of war crimes in the
light of the cu~rent international situation. With regard to the specific problems
pointed out by the Special Rapporteur, it considered that the idea of gravity
should be introduced into the definition of a war crime, ftince the draft Code
should deal only with the most serious international crimes. On the terminological
level, the reference to "rules of international law applicable in armed conflict"
(second variant of article 13, 1./44/10, 11/) should be ado~ted. Lastly, the crimes
punishablo under the Code should be clearly specified in the Code itself and it was
important not to rely for their definition on possible interpretations of generic
definitions. The formula of laying down a general definition followed by an
indicative list of crimes seemed to have the advantage of avoiding both legal
imprecision and the practical impossibility of establishing an exhaustive list.

66. It was important also to include a provision relating to crimes agaiLst
bumanity. genocide, apartheid, slavery and crimes agalnst a vital interest of
hun,anity, for euample, were odious crimea which deserved to be punishable under the
Code. With regard to the crime of ,apartheid, geographical considerations should be
omitted in order to co~centrate on the 8ssential aspects.

67. With regard to illicit drug traffic, his delegation fully shared the opinion
of the Special Rapp.orteur as set out in para9raph 209 of the report, and found
acceptable the inclusion of two provisions on the question, one under the heading
of crimes against peace, because of the destabilizing effects of such traffic on
some States, which was detrimental to the proper conduct of inter~ational

relations, and the olher under the heading of crimes against humauity, because of
the injury done to the he41th and well-being of mankind as a whole.

68. Lastly, it was important for the Commission to continue the preparation of the
list of crimes against peace, after provisionally adopting the articles dealing
with the threat of aggression, intervention and colonial domination and other forms
of alien domination, as well as the discussion on the draft article concerning
serious breach of an obligation of essential importance for the maintenance of
international peace and security, with a view to its inclusion in the draft Code.
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69. Mr. AZZAROUK (Libyan Arab Jamahiriya), speaking of the status of the
diplomatic courier and the diplomatic bag not accompanied by diplomatic courier,
said that it was unjustified to point to some legal lacunae, as a small number of
delegations had done, as a reason to reject the recommendation made by the
International Law Commission during the adoption of the draft articles on the
subject. The draft articles in fact took into account the provisions of texts
adopted by Governments in different regions, the national interests of all
countries and the practice of States, and it could not be argued that because the
four codification conventions on diplomatic law had been tested by experience the
international community had no need to clarify and complete the provisions
governing official communications between States. On the contrary, that work of
clarification was all the more necessary because it advanced the codification and
progressive development of international law and it was inconceivable to rely on
the good faith of States in the interpretation of legal lacunae, an interpretation
which might be dictated by narrow nationalist interests.

70. Although the reservations expressed regarding the provisions of article 28,
paragraph 2 concerning the protection of the diplomatic bag were easy to
understand, it must be remembered that it was essential to fill certain gaps
apparent in other relevant instruments, and more particularly in article 35,
paragraph 3 of the Convention on Consular Relations, on the basis of the established
practice of States. In that respect, his delegation hoped that no party would come
to the conference proposed by the Commission with the feeling that It had been
forced to do so by the majority because of the adoption on second reading on the
draft articles. It also considered that the statement made on that subject by the
Austrian representative indicated the road to be followed.

71. Regarding the draft Code of crimes against the peace and security of mankind,
he recalled that his country's position had been stated in the report of the
Secretary-General (A/44/46S). His delegation was in favour of drawing up a
non-exhaustive list of war crimes to supplement the list of crimes mentioned in the
legal instruments adopted since the end of the Second World War. In that
connection, the second alternative of draft article 13 better reflected the
evolution of international relations and would thus contribute to the codification
and progressive development of international law. That being the case, it should
be noted that subparagraph (a) of the second alternative of draft article 13 did
not mention attacks against the civilian popUlation and that it was therefore
necessary in that regard to follow the provisions of article 85, paragraph 3 (a),
of Additional Protocol I to the Geneva Conventions. His delegation noted with
satisfaction that, in paragraph 131 of its report, the Commission had included in
the list of war crimes the use of weapons prohibited by the 1925 Geneva Protocol
for the Prohibition of the Use in War of Asphyxiating, Poisonous or Other Gases,
and of Bacteriological Methods of Warfare.

72. With respect to draft article 14 on crimes against humanity, a distinction
should be made between inhuman acts and the crime of genocide. There was no reason
not to use the wording of the 1948 Convention, giving due consideration to present
and future requirements. In that connection, his delegation noted with
satisfaction the links established between the crime of genocide and the crimes of
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deportation, expulsion of populations from their territory or forcible transfer of
populations, since such acts constituted either the means or the object of qenocide.

73. Despite the fact that certain countries were not parties to the 1073
International Convention for the Suppresslon and Punishment of the Crime of
Apartheid, apartheid was none the less a crime aqainst humanity. The international
traffic in narcotic drugs was & crime against peac~ inasmuch as it had a
destabilia1n9 effect on certain countrieR, especially the smaller ones, and as
such, adversely affected harmonious international relations. Furthermore, such
traffic had links with local and international terrorism and impaired the health
and well-being of mankind as a whole.

74. His delegation reserved the right to revert to articles 13 and 14 on
a9qression and intervention respectively. Regardinq article 15, it did not share
the optimism of cdrtain deleqations that colonial domination was becoming extinct
as a phenomenon. He regretted that no legal instrum~nt had been adopted to make
the colonial countries pay up and make reparations to the colonized countries.

75. Regarding jurisdictional immunities of States and their property, his
delegation hoped that the Commission would concentrate its discussion on individual
articles, so as to arrive at a consensus as to what kind of activities of the State
should enjoy immunity and what kind of activities should not enjoy immunity from
the jurisdiction of another State. His de1eqation found it difficult to agree with
the conclusion of the Special Rapport.ur that the doctrine of absolute immunity had
gradually given way to a restrictive theory, according to which there were no
universally binding norms in customary international law which obliged a State
spontaneously to 9rant jurisdictional immunity of a general nature to other
State.. Although certain industriali.ed countries might have made changes in that
field, the vast majority of countries, includin9 developed countries, remained
attached to the doctrine of absolute immunity. In any case, the Commission should
elaborate an instrument which covered all aspects of activities of the State so as
to provide a uniform set of rules. In conclusion, his delegation would deal with
chapters IV, V, VII and VIII of the report of the International Law Commission on
another occasion.

76.~ (United Kingdom) said that his Government's view on the doctrinal
and legal bases for jurisdictional immunities of States and their property was
clearl international law had developed in such a way that the old rule of absolute
immunity was now obsolete, those wbo found themeelves involved in a dispute with
the Government of a foreign State, acting in a non-sovereign capacity, should be
able to have that dispute determined by the ordinary process of law.

77. Regarding article 2, paragraph 3 (A/44/l0, para. 423), his delegation felt
that one sbould refrain from introducing subjective factors such as the "purpose"
of a transaction in determining whether immunity might be claimed. There would be
a need to look very carefully at the text which the Commission would eventually
produce on that important point. The discussion on draft article 6 should also be
followed closely. His deleqation doubled whether article 6 bia (~., para. 457)
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as proposed by the Special Rapporteur would provide a solution. Finally, it shared
the views of those members of the Commission who considered that the concept of
segregated State property (art. 11 ~ and 18 (1) ~) required further
clarification. His delegation remained to be convinced that it was n~cessary to
have a special provision in the draft articles on that subject.

78. In general, work on the law of the non-navigational uses of international
watercourses was progressing in a broadly acceptable direction. His delegation
continued to support the "framework" approach of the draft articles. Given the
great diversity of international watercourse systems, it might prove better to
adopt a set of guidelines or recommendations rather than a convention containing
binding rules.

79. His delegation was still not convinced that article 22, paragraph 3 (!Ri4.,
para. 637) added anything to article 8, whi~h had already been provisioua1ly
adopted. If, however, the majority felt that it should remain, it might be better,
for reasons which his delegation had put forward at the previous session
(A/C.6/43/Sa.27), to replace the word "appreciable" with the word "significant".
For very much the same sort of reason, in order for article 22, paragraph 2 (a),
not to appear superfluous, that article should not be limited to stipulating an
e.change of data and information, already stipulated in 3rticle 10, but required
something more, perhaps in terms of the frequency of e.chan~es.

80. The provisions of article 23, paragraphs 3 and 4 (ibi4., para. 641) were
broadly acceptable. They were, however, framed in terms of obligations upon
non-watercourse as well as watercourse States, Which could pose a problem,
especially if the draft articles were finally to take the shape of a convention, in
that it would not seem appropr~ate to impose o~ligations upon States not party to a
particular agreement, at least in the absence of their consent. The International
Law Commission might give thought to finding a method of encouraging
non-watercourse States to co-operate, while avoiding the suggestion that they were
legally bound to do so.

81. Detailed observations of his delegation on jurisdictional immH~ities, as well
as observations on non-navigational u~es of international watercourses would be set
forth in two anne.es to his statement, which would be available in due course.

The meeting rose at 5.55 p.m.
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